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Producers are Reminded to 
Complete NASS Crop Surveys 
The National Agricultural Statistics Service 
(NASS) Field Offices are currently completing 
2015 small grain yield surveys and will contact 
growers in December to complete row crop yield 
surveys.  If you are one of the producers 
contacted to complete a 2015 yield survey, we 
encourage your participation and cooperation as 
many USDA agencies including the Farm Service 
Agency (FSA) and Risk Management Agency 
(RMA) use the NASS yield data for their 
programs.   

FSA uses NASS county yield data for farm credit, 
conservation, disaster programs, loan and 
commodity programs. Under the 2014 Farm Bill, 
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Please contact your local 
FSA Office for questions 
specific to your operation 
or county.  

FSA uses the NASS county yield data to calculate 
Agriculture Risk Coverage – County (ARC-CO) 
benchmark revenues and current year county 
revenues. For example, the 2014 NASS county 
yield, along with the crop’s marketing year 
average price (MYA), are used to determine the 
county’s current year revenue to determine if the 
county will trigger an ARC-CO payment. An ARC-
CO payment is triggered for a county when the 
current year revenue falls below the guarantee 
revenue for the crop and crop year. In cases 
where NASS county yield data is not available, the 
FSA State Committee must determine a county 
yield using RMA yield data or the best available 
yield data, including assigning a county yield using 
neighboring county yields from NASS or RMA.   

Any information that producers provide to NASS is 
kept confidential and protected by federal 
law. NASS publishes only aggregate-level data, 
ensuring that no individual operation or producer 
can be identified. All reports will be available at 
www.nass.usda.gov.   

 

USDA Extends Dairy Margin 
Protection Program Deadline 

 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) announced that the deadline to enroll for the dairy Margin 
Protection Program for coverage in 2016 has been extended until Nov. 20, 2015.  The voluntary 
program, established by the 2014 Farm Bill, provides financial assistance to participating farmers 
when the margin – the difference between the price of milk and feed costs – falls below the 
coverage level selected by the farmer. 

Producers are encouraged to use the online Web resource at www.fsa.usda.gov/mpptool to 
calculate the best levels of coverage for their dairy operation. The secure website can be accessed 
via computer, smartphone or tablet. 

Producers who were enrolled in 2015 will need to make a coverage election for 2016 and pay the 
$100 administration fee. Although any unpaid premium balances for 2015 must be paid in full by the 
enrollment deadline to remain eligible for higher coverage levels in 2016, premiums for 2016 are not 
due until Sept. 1, 2016. Also, producers can work with milk marketing companies to remit premiums 
on their behalf.  

To enroll in the Margin Protection Program for Dairy, contact your local FSA county office.  To find 
your local FSA county office, visit http://offices.usda.gov. 

Payments under the program may be reduced by a certain percentage due to a sequester order 
required by Congress and issued pursuant to the Balanced Budget and Emergency Deficit Control 
Act of 1985.  Should a payment reduction be necessary, FSA will reduce the payment by the 
required amount. 
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Farmers to Receive Documentation of USDA Services 
Local Offices Issue Receipts for Services Provided 

Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds agricultural producers that FSA provides a receipt to 
customers who request or receive assistance or information on FSA programs. 

As part of FSA’s mission to provide enhanced customer service, producers who visit FSA will 
receive documentation of services requested and provided. From December through June, FSA 
issued more than 327,000 electronic receipts. 

The 2014 Farm Bill requires a receipt to be issued for any agricultural program assistance 
requested from FSA, the National Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) and Rural Development 
(RD). Receipts include the date, summary of the visit and any agricultural information, program 
and/or loan assistance provided to an individual or entity.  

In some cases, a form or document – such as a completed and signed program enrollment form –
serve as the customer receipt instead of a printed or electronic receipt. A service is any information, 
program or loan assistance provided whether through a visit, email, fax or letter.  

To learn more about FSA, visit www.fsa.usda.gov or to find your local USDA office, visit 
http://offices.usda.gov. 

 

USDA Commits $2.5 Million to Expand New Farmer Education 
Training Will also Help Returning Service Members, Underserved, and Urban Producers 

U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA has announced that $2.5 million in grants is now available 
for projects to educate new and underserved farmers about more than 20 Farm Service Agency 
(FSA) programs that can provide financial, disaster or technical assistance to the agricultural 
community.  

The grants will be awarded to nonprofits and public higher education institutions that develop 
proposals to improve farmer education on topics such as financial training, value-added production, 
recordkeeping, property inheritance, and crop production practices. 

USDA will conduct four evaluation periods to review applications, with the deadlines of Nov. 20, 
2015, Jan. 22, 2015, Mar. 18, 2016, and May 27, 2016. Awards between $20,000 and $100,000 per 
applicant will be available. To learn more about the funding solicitation and the related Farm Service 
Agency programs, details can be found at www.grants.gov with the reference number USDA-FSA-
CA-2015-001.  For nonprofits and public institutions of higher education that are considering 
participation, an online informational session will be conducted on Sept. 28, 2015.  Additional 
information is posted on the Web at www.fsa.usda.gov/outreach.   

 

USDA Adds More Eligible Commodities for Farm Storage 
Facility Loans 
New Provisions Increase On-Farm Storage for Dairy, Flowers, Meats  
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FSA’s Farm Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) program, which provides low-interest financing to 
producers to build or upgrade storage facilities, will now include dairy, flowers and meats as eligible 
commodities.   

For 15 years, the FSFL program has provided affordable financing, allowing American farmers and 
ranchers to construct or expand storage on the farm and by adding eligible commodities; these low-
interest loans will help even more family farmers and ranchers to expand on-site storage. 

The new commodities eligible for facility loans include floriculture, hops, rye, milk, cheese, butter, 
yogurt, meat and poultry (unprocessed), eggs, and aquaculture (excluding systems that maintain 
live animals through uptake and discharge of water).  Commodities already eligible for the loans 
include corn, grain sorghum, rice, soybeans, oats, peanuts, wheat, barley, minor oilseeds harvested 
as whole grain, pulse crops (lentils, chickpeas and dry peas), hay, honey, renewable biomass, and 
fruits, nuts and vegetables for cold storage facilities. 

Producers do not need to demonstrate the lack of commercial credit availability to apply. The loans 
are designed to assist a diverse range of farming operations, including small and mid-sized 
businesses, new farmers, operations supplying local food and farmers markets, non-traditional farm 
products, and underserved producers. 

To learn more about the FSA Farm Storage Facility Loan, visit www.fsa.usda.gov/pricesupport  or 
contact your local FSA county office.  To find your local FSA county office, visit 
http://offices.usda.gov. 

 

Incentives for Working Grass, Range and Pasture Lands  
Beginning Sept. 1, farmers and ranchers can apply for financial assistance to help conserve working 
grasslands, rangeland and pastureland while maintaining the areas as livestock grazing lands. 

The initiative is part of the voluntary Conservation Reserve Program (CRP), a federally funded 
program that for 30 years has assisted agricultural producers with the cost of restoring, enhancing 
and protecting certain grasses, shrubs and trees to improve water quality, prevent soil erosion and 
reduce loss of wildlife habitat. In return, the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) provides 
participants with rental payments and cost-share assistance. CRP has helped farmers and ranchers 
prevent more than 8 billion tons of soil from eroding, reduce nitrogen and phosphorous runoff 
relative to cropland by 95 and 85 percent respectively, and even sequester 43 million tons of 
greenhouse gases annually, equal to taking 8 million cars off the road.  

The CRP-Grasslands initiative will provide participants who establish long-term, resource-
conserving covers with annual rental payments up to 75 percent of the grazing value of the land. 
Cost-share assistance also is available for up to 50 percent of the covers and other practices, such 
as cross fencing to support rotational grazing or improving pasture cover to benefit pollinators or 
other wildlife. Participants may still conduct common grazing practices, produce hay, mow, or 
harvest for seed production, conduct fire rehabilitation, and construct firebreaks and fences. 

With the publication of the CRP regulation today, the Farm Service Agency will accept applications 
on an ongoing basis beginning Sept. 1, 2015, with those applications scored against published 
ranking criteria, and approved based on the competiveness of the offer. The ranking period will 
occur at least once per year and be announced at least 30 days prior to its start.  The end of the first 
ranking period will be Nov. 20, 2015.  

To learn more about participating in CRP-Grasslands or SAFE, visit www.fsa.usda.gov/crp or 
consult with the local Farm Service Agency county office.  To locate a nearby Farm Service Agency 
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office, visit http://offices.usda.gov.   To learn more about the 30th anniversary of CRP, visit 
www.fsa.usda.gov/CRPis30 or follow on Twitter using #CRPis30.   

 

Secretary Vilsack Announces Additional 800,000 Acres 
Dedicated to Conservation Reserve Program for Wildlife 
Habitat and Wetlands  
Secretary Hails Program’s 30th Anniversary, Announces General Signup Period 

Agriculture Secretary Tom Vilsack announced that an additional 800,000 acres of highly 
environmentally sensitive land may be enrolled in Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) under 
certain wetland and wildlife initiatives that provide multiple benefits on the same land. 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) will accept new offers to participate in CRP under a 
general signup to be held Dec. 1, 2015, through Feb. 26, 2016. Eligible existing program 
participants with contracts expiring Sept. 30, 2015, will be granted an option for one-year 
extensions. Farmers and ranchers interested in removing sensitive land from agricultural production 
and planting grasses or trees to reduce soil erosion, improve water quality and restore wildlife 
habitat are encouraged to enroll.  

For 30 years, the Conservation Reserve Program has helped farmers and ranchers prevent more 
than 8 billion tons of soil from eroding, reduce nitrogen and phosphorous runoff relative to cropland 
by 95 and 85 percent respectively, and even sequester 43 million tons of greenhouse gases 
annually, equal to taking 8 million cars off the road. 

The voluntary Conservation Reserve Program allows USDA to contract with agricultural producers 
so that environmentally sensitive land is conserved.  Participants establish long-term, resource-
conserving plant species to control soil erosion, improve water quality and develop wildlife habitat. 
In return, USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) provides participants with rental payments and cost-
share assistance. Contract duration is between 10 and 15 years. 

CRP protects water quality and restores significant habitat for ducks, pheasants, turkey, quail, deer 
and other important wildlife which spurs economic development like hunting and fishing, outdoor 
recreation and tourism across rural America.  Today’s announcement allows an additional 800,000 
acres for duck nesting habitat and other wetland and wildlife habitat initiatives to be enrolled in the 
program. 

Farmers and ranchers should consider the various CRP continuous sign-up initiatives that may help 
target specific resource concerns.  Financial assistance is offered for many practices including 
conservation buffers and pollinator habitat plantings, and initiatives such as the highly erodible 
lands, bottomland hardwood tree and longleaf pine. 

Farmers and ranchers may visit their FSA county office for additional information. The 2014 Farm 
Bill authorized the enrollment of grasslands in CRP and information on grasslands enrollment will be 
available after the regulation is published later this summer. 

For more information on CRP and other FSA programs, please visit www.fsa.usda.gov.  

 

Direct Loans 
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FSA offers direct farm ownership and direct farm operating Loans to producers who want to 
establish, maintain or strengthen their farm or ranch. FSA loan officers process, approve and 
service direct loans.  

Direct farm operating loans can be used to purchase livestock and feed, farm equipment, fuel, farm 
chemicals, insurance and other costs including family living expenses. Operating loans can also be 
used to finance minor improvements or repairs to buildings and to refinance some farm-related 
debts, excluding real estate.  

Direct farm ownership loans can be used to purchase farmland, enlarge an existing farm, construct 
and repair buildings, and to make farm improvements.  

The maximum loan amount for both direct farm ownership and operating loans is $300,000 and a 
down payment is not required. Repayment terms vary depending on the type of loan, collateral and 
the producer's ability to repay the loan. Operating loans are normally repaid within seven years and 
farm ownership loans are not to exceed 40 years.  

Please contact your local FSA office for more information or to apply for a direct farm ownership or 
operating loan. 

 

Guaranteed Loan Program 
FSA guaranteed loans allow lenders to provide agricultural credit to farmers who do not meet the 
lender's normal underwriting criteria. Farmers and ranchers apply for a guaranteed loan through a 
lender, and the lender arranges for the guarantee. FSA can guarantee up to 95 percent of the loss 
of principal and interest on a loan. Guaranteed loans can be used for both farm ownership and 
operating purposes.   

Guaranteed farm ownership loans can be used to purchase farmland, construct or repair buildings, 
develop farmland to promote soil and water conservation or to refinance debt.  

Guaranteed operating loans can be used to purchase livestock, farm equipment, feed, seed, fuel, 
farm chemicals, insurance and other operating expenses.  

FSA can guarantee farm ownership and operating loans up to $1,392,000. Repayment terms vary 
depending on the type of loan, collateral and the producer's ability to repay the loan. Operating 
loans are normally repaid within seven years and farm ownership loans are not to exceed 40 years.  

Please contact your lender or local FSA farm loan office for more information on guaranteed loans.  

 

Youth Loans 
The Farm Service Agency makes loans to youth to establish and operate agricultural income-
producing projects in connection with 4-H clubs, FFA and other agricultural groups. Projects must 
be planned and operated with the help of the organization advisor, produce sufficient income to 
repay the loan and provide the youth with practical business and educational experience. The 
maximum loan amount is $5000. 

Youth Loan Eligibility Requirements: 

• Be a citizen of the United States (which includes Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, Guam, 



American Samoa, the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands) or a legal resident 
alien  

• Be 10 years to 20 years of age 
• Comply with FSA’s general eligibility requirements  
• Be unable to get a loan from other sources  
• Conduct a modest income-producing project in a supervised program of work as outlined 

above  
• Demonstrate capability of planning, managing and operating the project under guidance 

and assistance from a project advisor.<span style="mso-spacerun: yes"> </span>The 
project supervisor must recommend the youth loan applicant, along with providing adequate 
supervision.  

Stop by the county office for help preparing and processing the application forms. 

 

Beginning Farmer Loans 
FSA assists beginning farmers to finance agricultural enterprises. Under these designated farm loan 
programs, FSA can provide financing to eligible applicants through either direct or guaranteed 
loans. FSA defines a beginning farmer as a person who: 

• Has operated a farm for not more than 10 years 
• Will materially and substantially participate in the operation of the farm 
• Agrees to participate in a loan assessment, borrower training and financial management 

program sponsored by FSA 
• Does not own a farm in excess of 30 percent of the county’s average size farm. 

Additional program information, loan applications, and other materials are available at your local 
USDA Service Center.  You may also visit www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 

Loans for Targeted Underserved Producers 
FSA has a number of loan programs available to assist applicants to begin or continue in agriculture 
production. Loans are available for operating type loans and/or to purchase or improve farms or 
ranches.   

While all qualified producers are eligible to apply for these loan programs, FSA has provided priority 
funding for members of targeted underserved applicants.   

A targeted underserved applicant is one of a group whose members have been subjected to racial, 
ethnic or gender prejudice because of his or her identity as members of the group without regard to 
his or her individual qualities.   

For purposes of this program, targeted underserved groups are women, African Americans, 
American Indians, Alaskan Natives, Hispanics, Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders. 

FSA loans are only available to applicants who meet all the eligibility requirements and are unable 
to obtain the needed credit elsewhere. 
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USDA is an equal opportunity provider and employer. To file a complaint of discrimination, write: 
USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 Independence 
Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 
877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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